

EUROPE'S NEW MARITIME SECURITY REALITY: CHINESE PORTS, RUSSIAN BASES, AND THE RISE OF SUBSEA WARFARE

GEOFFREY F. GRESH

Executive summary

The year 2022 ushered in another array of significant and diverse maritime security challenges for Europe: the sabotage of the Nordstream pipelines; the mysterious rupture of submarine fiber-optic cables near France and the United Kingdom; Russian aggression toward NATO ships; a Black Sea grain shipment deal to end a Russian naval blockade in Ukraine: and the announcement of a significant Chinese investment stake in a Hamburg terminal, one of Europe's busiest shipping hubs. Over the past decade, China and Russia have transformed Europe's maritime security seascape through their military basing access and port investments across maritime Europe - from the Baltic and Black Seas to the Mediterranean. Europe and NATO have made some progress toward addressing many of these challenges, but they must continue to dedicate resources and platforms to ensure the long-term security of their many maritime geoeconomic assets.

Introduction

In the last decade of great power competition, China and Russia have engendered a new European maritime security dynamic through port and naval base investments that are likely to grow in prominence and complexity over time. As in other regions, the two countries seek to undermine the Western-dominated political and economic order that has existed since the end of the Cold War. They appear to be more aligned with each other than in prior historical moments and have even exercised together in the European theater through joint naval exercises. The war in Ukraine may continue to sew tension in the relationship, but even so - and despite Moscow's blunders and setbacks in Ukraine - Russia remains as an important naval spoiler and aggressor across maritime Europe; it continues to access regional maritime bases from the Baltic and Black Seas to the Mediterranean (Kaliningrad in the Baltic, Crimea and Novorossiysk in the Black Sea, and Tartus in the eastern Mediterranean.) By

comparison, China has created a "softer" security element with its investments in European ports and terminals. According to some estimates, China now controls approximately one-tenth of all European port capacity. But these ports and terminals could become more securitized with additional investments and reinforcements in the future. Given the two countries' continued ambitions, Europe will need to prioritize and manage these emerging challenges for the region's long-term security and stability from Russian traditional naval posturing and power projection to China's dual-use geoeconomic port investments, Russian oceanic research, and the rise of seabed warfare.¹

Chinese port investments

China's investments in ports and terminals from Asia to Europe have similar – albeit much more peaceful - historical parallels to Europe's expansion eastward into Asia. Company-states, such as the British East India Company or the Dutch East India Company, were at the frontier of establishing footholds and treaty ports across the Indian Ocean and East Asia.² Today, with the support of its state-owned corporations, China has begun to develop a modern-day network of supply and logistics via its port and terminal investments that are akin to a European trading system. China's investments of the past decade have been part of its Maritime Silk Road, seemingly reflecting its view that geoeconomic and security interests are becoming increasingly intertwined; Beijing laid out a similar vision most recently with President Xi Jinping's Global Security Initiative. The challenge for Europe today, however, is that as China grows its strategic port and terminal ventures, it gains access and control over important trade and logistics nodes, in addition to critical information infrastructure.

The port in Piraeus, Greece, in particular, highlights the challenges related to China's growing maritime influence and access to dual-use port facilities. With the initial goal of tapping into the European Union's Trans-European Transport Network initiative, China has expanded its regional system of ports, railways, and other multimodal transportation projects across northern and southern Europe. In 2008, then President Hu Jintao solidified an estimated \$5.5 billion landmark agreement that enabled the Chinese shipping group COSCO to run two of Piraeus' container terminals (Piers 2 and 3) for a period of 35 years. Eight years later, COSCO announced it had acquired a 67% stake in Pier 1 from the company operating the port, Piraeus Port Authority S.A.³

Elsewhere, China and Italy are reportedly joint financing the "Five Ports Alliance" as part of the larger North Adriatic Ports Association, which includes Ravenna, Venice, and Trieste in Italy, Capodistria in Slovenia, and Fiume in Croatia. The endeavor aims to attract a greater interest in the Adriatic region and routes to western and central Europe, as well as other European trade corridors that tie into China's Belt and Road Initiative.⁴ Some reports that scrutinize memorandums of understanding signed between China and Italy, however, assert that very little has come to fruition in the past few years.⁵ Since 2012, Chinese firms have also slowly expanded their investments in northern and southern Spanish ports. Hutchison Port Holdings, a subsidiary of the Hong Kong-based Hutchison Whampoa Limited, began at the time by investing approximately \$387 million in the port of Barcelona, in addition to \$184 million financing for a terminal enlargement. Since then, COSCO has been vying for Spain's other ports as well: In 2017, COSCO succeeded in purchasing a 51% share (worth about \$228 million) in Noatum Port Holdings, which owns the main port in Valencia (where the company is headquartered) and in Bilbao (in northern Spain), as well as the major inland terminals in Madrid (Conterail) and Zaragoza (Noatum Rail Terminal Zaragoza).6

In the past decade, China Merchants Port Holdings similarly acquired a 49% advantageous stake from the French CMA CGM shipping company (Compagnie maritime d'affrètement–Compagnie générale maritime) in its subsidiary Terminal Link.⁷ Terminal Link owns 13 terminals in eight countries, including four terminals in France, two in Morocco, one in Malta, and one in South Korea, among others. The CMA CGM group is the third-largest container shipping company in the world, serving 420 ports worldwide. The group is headquartered in Marseille, France, with 110,000 employees worldwide.⁸

Chinese firms have also made inroads in northern Europe through various port and terminal investments. For example, in January 2018, COSCO successfully purchased a majority share in the Port of Bruges-Zeebrugge, Belgium's second largest, after APM (A.P. Møller) Terminals agreed to sell its 51% majority stake that it had owned since 2006. Zeebrugge is strategically located near the ports of Hamburg and Le Havre in Germany and France, respectively, and offers a close transit to the United Kingdom or the Baltic Sea. The port also contains a liquified natural gas terminal that handles Arctic gas shipments from the Yamal Peninsula before heading to East Asian markets.9 Back in 2004, COSCO purchased a 25% minority stake in another Belgium port, Antwerp Gateway. The port is now 80% reliant upon COSCO shipping and throughput. Though Belgium's foreign minister recently criticized the threat posed by China through these types of investments, the issue does not appear to have gained significant traction across other parts of Europe.¹⁰

China has also made parallel inroads nearby through Europe's largest port of Rotterdam, in the Netherlands, as well as through other spots along Europe's northern coastline. In 2016, a subsidiary of COSCO Shipping Corporation purchased a 35% stake (worth an estimated \$47 million) in Rotterdam's Euromax Terminal, an automatic container terminal. It acquired its share from a subsidiary of Hutchison Port Holdings. The terminal has a capacity to handle around 3.2 million twenty-foot equivalent units (TEUs) of cargo every year. According to recent estimates, about a quarter of all goods offloaded at Rotterdam arrive from China.¹¹

Beijing's most recent European port and terminal venture came with the announcement of COSCO's 24.9% investment stake at one of Hamburg's terminals. Hamburg is one of Europe's top three ports, behind Rotterdam and Antwerp. As noted by one official German source, "The investment disproportionately expands China's strategic influence on German and European transport infrastructure as well as Germany's dependence on China. ... It points to considerable risks that arise when elements of the European transport infrastructure are influenced and controlled by China."¹²

Russia as a naval spoiler

While China grows its maritime geoeconomic footprint, Russia has continued to invest in many naval platforms - mainly through its submarine program - enabling Moscow to continue its aggressive behavior across Europe and Asia. Certainly, Russia's navy confronts major financial, political, and industrial hurdles in furthering naval development, but it can still act as a potent and powerful spoiler against the United States, European Union (EU), NATO, and other partners and allies. Moreover, Russia's increased aggression on the high seas and other "gray zone" activities have the potential to cause an inadvertent clash or unintended outbreak of conflict at sea. Its regional naval bases, including in the Baltic, Black, and Mediterranean Seas, give Russia important naval maneuverability and power projection capacity. And Moscow shows no signs of slowing down; it has sought out other basing access in Libya and Sudan.¹³

Russia has what is considered the world's third most powerful navy, but much of its fleet comprises Soviet legacy holdouts or is largely underfunded. Based on current estimates, Russia's naval fleet has 210 surface vessels and submarines. The Russian navy also reportedly lost 11 naval vessels and boats in 2022.¹⁴ Even with his struggles in Ukraine, Russian President Vladimir Putin still seems to understand the need for a maritime component in Moscow's larger strategy. Over the past decade or more, Putin has pushed Russia to focus on the Black and Baltic Seas, historically considered part of Russia's traditional spheres of influence. With the takeover of Crimea in 2014, Russia established a new perch from which to carry out its larger naval and maritime ambitions. Though Ukraine has become all-consuming in 2022, Russia still seeks to move beyond its traditional seas and garner great power status. In July 2022, Russia issued its latest maritime doctrine with largely aspirational language that is disconnected from many of its current capabilities. Nevertheless, the doctrine states that Russia endeavors to maintain "stability in the World Ocean, strengthening national influence and developing mutually beneficial partnerships in the field of maritime activities in an emerging polycentric world."¹⁵

Even with embarrassing mishaps and losses in recent years, Russia continues to invest heavily in its submarine fleet, which is currently estimated at 55 vessels in service.¹⁶ Though this fleet has had a mixed record – with catastrophes including the sinking of Russia's Kursk nuclear submarine and loss of its 118-person crew in 2000 and the nuclear submarine fire that claimed 14 sailors in 2019 -Russia's submarine fleet and other naval vessels are now more active in the Atlantic, Pacific Asia, and Arctic Ocean, much to the irritation of the United States, NATO, the EU, and others.¹⁷ Russia's underwater capacity, historically the strongest element of its fleet, also continues to make tangible gains. In the past 10 years or so, Russia has augmented its subsurface activities four to five times, according to some estimates. It has authorized 13 new nuclear and conventional submarines since 2014, and the vessels do not appear to be experiencing the same construction delays as Russia's frigate-class warships. The submarine program remains a priority for the Kremlin despite other military cuts, evidenced by the ongoing replacement of older Delta-IV nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) with sophisticated Borei-class SSBNs.18

Russia has also engaged in nontraditional or gray zone activities below the ocean's surface by tapping into or meddling with undersea cables that the world depends on for internet and telecommunications. Many observers allege that Russia was behind the 2022 sabotage of the undersea Nordstream pipelines, though final investigations are still forthcoming.¹⁹ Russia has traditionally used the guise of oceanic research or search-and-rescue missions to hide illicit actions along ocean floors. Russia's main directorate of deep-sea research, or GUGI, is separate from the navy even though it has numerous nuclear submarines and surface vessels. GUGI is largely responsible for the Kremlin's seabed activities across maritime Europe, the Arctic, and globally. Combined, these growing undersea capabilities will do a lot to further enhance Russia's projection of power and reemergence as a more formidable maritime and nuclear power, which can, at the least, act as a spoiler.²⁰

Possible Ways Forward

Owing to China and Russia's growing interests across maritime Europe, it might be necessary for the United States, the EU, and other respective partners and allies to consider some of the following options:

 Expand the size of Standing NATO Maritime Groups and increase the number of naval exercises. In recent years, the United States has understandably been focused on developing an Indo-Pacific strategy. But it should, at the same time, continue to work with NATO to expand the Standing NATO Maritime Groups' overall size and composition. The combination of increasing the number of ships at sea and conducting more joint exercises will help to act as a greater Russian deterrent and strengthen further interoperability. The NATO Allied Maritime Command is the key anchor for any strategy, and it has already begun to push NATO to adopt a stronger maritime posture. In the last several years, NATO has begun to think more strategically about how to manage Russia's increased naval activity. NATO has recently conducted larger and more frequent maritime exercises and patrols across NATO's area of responsibility, including Operation Active Endeavour, Sea Breeze, Dynamic Manta, and Dynamic Mongoose. Since the 2022 NATO summit in Madrid, NATO has begun to lean in more significantly on a forward security posture.²¹ In November 2022, five carrier strike groups

patrolled NATO's area of operations, albeit with individual mission objectives.²² The addition of Sweden and Finland as NATO members, and the alliance's expansion of its annual Freezing Winds exercise, will also have important implications for future maritime security and deterrence.²³

- Incorporate more Indo-Pacific partners and allies into maritime Europe. The United States and European partners should try to host more bilateral or multilateral naval exercises with important partners or allies such as Australia, India, Japan, New Zealand, and South Korea. In April 2022, NATO hosted a foreign ministers' meeting with several Asia-Pacific partner nations. The meeting built on prior momentum generated from the December 2020 inaugural meeting and represents an important step in the right direction.²⁴ Japan has been more active recently in the Mediterranean owing to its concerns about Black Sea trade and the Ukraine conflict. If and when the conflict subsides, Japan's minesweeping ships might be best situated to begin the de-mining process, and the effort would be an important gesture of goodwill. With its base in Djibouti, Japan has good access to European waters to support and assist with a variety of activities.25
- **Develop a seabed warfare strategy.** France has been at the forefront of this undertaking with the publication of its 2022 seabed warfare strategy. Following suit, the United Kingdom announced the establishment of the Centre for Seabed Mapping in its 2022 National Strategy for Maritime Security; the center aims to bolster national and regional maritime domain awareness.²⁶ These are significant efforts, but more European actors and partners need to create seabed strategies and recognize the great vulnerability of Europe's many maritime geoeconomic assets. As stated in its strategy, France hopes to "be ready to act and pose a credible threat in the face of diverse, evolving and hybrid modes of action." But the recent submarine cable cuts near France and the United Kingdom in fall 2022 demonstrate the real vulnerabilities and a lingering lack of preparedness.²⁷

- Protect submarine cables. More thought and consideration need to go into securing Europe's various fiber-optic submarine cables: an estimated 17 cable systems connect to North America; 11 to North Africa (excluding Egypt); and 13 to Egypt and the Middle East.²⁸ The increase in global cyber connectivity has had a profound effect on how information is received and protected on land and at sea. The maritime sector, especially the shipping industry and major ports around the world, has started to think more critically about the necessity to secure essential cyber data streams and other critical maritime infrastructure. As China begins to establish a global submarine cable system that is more independent and acts as a possible redundancy line, as demonstrated by the several SEA-ME-WE (Southeast Asia-Middle East-Western Europe) submarine cable lines, it will be important for other countries to think about how information is secured, stored, and shared from one location to the next. The private sector alone is unable to tackle the breadth and scope of maritime cybersecurity for national security purposes.
- Promote more coast guard support and training. The United States should continue to bolster its regional coast guard activities, working in tangent with European partners and allies. The EU revised its Maritime Security Strategy in 2018, updating critical components that are important for the future of Europe's coastal defense and operations. But coast guards are frequently underfunded or overworked, forcing them to prioritize difficult mission sets over others. The U.S. Coast Guard has numerous authorities that should receive adequate or increased funding in future years to support European nations lacking capabilities or financing. Port security and maritime cybersecurity are two key areas. Since many of China and Russia's activities are often affiliated with coastal defense or with port operations (in the case of the Chinese), coast guards are frequently the best actors to manage many of these maritime security elements.²⁹

Promote greater multinational infrastructure investment funding and coordination. According to some estimates, approximately \$94 trillion will be spent globally on infrastructure by 2040.30 The U.S. and EU should continue to support and promote businesses that can be more involved in various (maritime) infrastructure projects. At its June 2021 summit, the G7 adopted the Build Back Better World (B3W) initiative (subsuming the multi-stakeholder Blue Dot Network, which never took off significantly).³¹ While waiting to see if this re-framing has achieved greater success, the United States is still in need of a better coordinating body at the National Security Council to oversee and coordinate the U.S. export credit agency EXIM Bank, the International Development Finance Corporation, the U.S. Trade Agency, the U.S. Agency for International Development, and other entities that operate in

Europe and around the globe.³² Following the 2021 G7 summit, the EU launched the \$340 billion Global Gateway project to tackle similar infrastructure issues as the B3W initiative, but it is unclear how much of the funds will focus on Europe. In June 2022, the European Parliament passed a measure that created a vehicle that "restricts bids from countries that don't afford EU firms reciprocal market access in their public procurement markets." This measure adds to another framework that was adopted in 2019 for "foreign direct investment screening," but it does not appear to have been applied to China's port investments.33 From a security infrastructure standpoint, NATO might be able to lean more heavily on its Article 2 to counter some of China's future investments. The article can be used to coordinate and scrutinize security infrastructure and technology projects.34

References

- For additional discussion on Chinese port investments and the possible dual-use of these ports, see Isaac B. Kardon and Wendy Leutert, "Pier Competitor: China's Power Position in Global Ports," *International Security* 46, no. 4 (2022): 9-47, doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00433; Isaac B. Kardon, "China's Global Maritime Access: Alternatives to Overseas Military Bases in the Twenty-First Century," *Security Studies* 31, no. 5 (2022): 885-916, doi.org/10.1080/096364 12.2022.2137429.
- 2 For more on the historical parallels, see J.C. Sharman, Empires of the Weak: The Real Story of European Expansion and the Creation of the New World Order (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2020); Andrew Phillips and J. C. Sharman, Outsourcing Empire: How Company-States Made the Modern World (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2022).
- 3 In 2013, COSCO announced an additional investment of \$285 million to further expand the capacity of the terminals. Xing Zhigang, "Li charms dock workers in Greece," China Daily, June 20, 2015, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/world/2014livisitbritaingreece/2014-06/21/ content_17605748.htm; Nicola Casarini, "Is Europe to Benefit from China's Belt and Road Initiative?," Istituto Affari Internazionali Working Papers, No. 4, October 1, 2015, https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep09729; Marina Skordeli, "New Horizons in Greek-Chinese Relations: Prospects for the Eastern Mediterranean," Mediterranean Quarterly 26, no. 1 (2015): 59-76, 60-62, 65-66, https://read. dukeupress.edu/mediterranean-quarterly/ article-abstract/26/1/59/1918/New-Horizonsin-Greek-Chinese-Relations-Prospects; François Godement and Abigaël Vasselier, "China at the Gates: A New Power Audit of EU-China Relations," (London: European Council on Foreign Relations, 2017), 73; Asteris Huliaras and Sotiris Petropoulos, "Shipowners, ports and diplomats: the political economy of Greece's

relations with China," Asia Europe Journal 12, no. 3 (2014): 215-30, https://link.springer. com/journal/10308/volumes-and-issues/12-3; "COSCO SHIPPING - A name card of China in Greece on Maritime Silk Road," China Daily, May 8, 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/ business/2017-05/08/content_29251685.htm; Andreea Brînză, "How a Greek Port Became a Chinese 'Dragon Head'," The Diplomat, April 25, 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/04/how-agreek-port-became-a-chinese-dragon-head/; Jason Horowitz and Liz Alderman, "Chastised by E.U., a Resentful Greece Embraces China's Cash and Interests," The New York Times, August, 26, 2017, https://www.nytimes. com/2017/08/26/world/europe/greece-china-piraeus-alexis-tsipras.html.

- François Godement and Abigaël Vasselier, "China at the Gates," 49-50, Appendix "Spain," "Italy"; "The five port project creates float all boats scenario for the BRI in Europe," HSBC. com, October 9, 2017, https://web.archive. org/web/20180521010438/http://www. business.hsbc.com/china-growth/the-european-five-port-project; "Italian businesses eye Belt and Road Initiative potential," China Daily, May 17, 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-05/17/content_29379725.htm.
- 5 Francesca Ghiretti, "The Belt and Road in Italy: 2 Years Later," *The Diplomat*, March 23, 2021, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/the-belt-and-road-in-italy-2-years-later/</u>.
- 6 Alberto Ghiara, "APM Terminal, first 10 cranes arrived in Vado Ligure," *The Medi Telegraph*, January 5, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> <u>themeditelegraph.com/en/green-and-tech/tech-nology/2018/01/05/news/apm-terminal-first-10-cranes-arrived-in-vado-ligure-1.38085913;</u> "China investment in Mediterranean ports," Ports Europe, July 28, 2017, <u>https://www.portseurope.com/china-investment-in-med-iterranean-ports/;</u> Jennifer McKevitt, "Ocean Alliance details service network," Supply Chain

Dive, November 4, 2016, https://www.supplychaindive.com/news/Ocean-alliance-networkday-one/429704/; Alice Woodhouse, "Cosco Shipping buys controlling stake in Spanish port for €203m," Financial Times, June 12, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/26c99549-29d4-3d00-8714-e62d22e83bcf; "China's COSCO Shipping buys \$228 million stake in Spain's Noatum Port," Reuters, June 12, 2017, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-cosco-ship-holdnoatum-port/chinas-cosco-shipping-buys-228million-stake-in-spains-noatum-port-idUSKB-N19405I; Julia Louppova, "Chinese expansion into Spanish ports market," Port Today, June 13, 2017, https://port.today/chinese-expansion-spanish-ports-market/; Angelo Scorza, "More Greece, Spain and China in Cosco's port agenda," Ship 2 Shore, June 19, 2017, http:// www.ship2shore.it/en/shipping/more-greecespain-and-china-in-cosco-s-port-agenda_64763. htm; "Ocean Alliance: An unmatched service offering," CMA CGM, accessed July 1, 2019, https://www.cma-cgm.com/local/finland/ news/11/ocean-alliance-an-unmatched-service-offering; "New shipping alliances: What you need to know," iContainers, March 21, 2017, https://www.icontainers.com/us/2017/03/21/ new-shipping-alliances-what-you-need-to-know/; François Godement and Abigaël Vasselier, "China at the Gates," Appendix "Spain".

- 7 "CMHI and CMA CGM complete the Terminal Link Transaction," CMA CGM-CMHI Joint Press Release, June 11, 2013, <u>https://www.cma-cgm. com/static/News/Attachments/CMHI%20</u> and%20CMA%20CGM%20complete%20the%20 Terminal%20Link%20transaction.pdf.
- 8 Finbarr Bermingham, "Ports in a storm: Chinese investments in Europe spark fear of malign influence," South China Morning Post, October 30, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/ diplomacy/article/3197723/ports-storm-chinese-investments-europe-spark-fear-maligninfluence; Mercy A. Kuo, "The Power of Ports: China's Maritime March," The Diplomat, March 8, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/03/ the-power-of-ports-chinas-maritime-march/.

- 9 "COSCO SHIPPING Ports Signed a Concession Agreement with Port of Zeebrugge, Reached MOU with CMA for Strategic Partnership," COSCO Shipping Corporation, January 22, 2018, https://en.coscoshipping.com/art/2018/1/23/ art_6923_72178.html; "Chinese Cosco now owns entire container terminal in Belgian port of Zeebrugge," NSNBC International, September 12, 2017, https://web.archive. org/web/20170912132218/https://nsnbc. me/2017/09/12/chinese-cosco-now-ownsentire-container-terminal-in-belgian-port-ofzeebrugge/; François Godement and Abigaël Vasselier, "China at the Gates," 49-50.
- **10** Barbara Moens, "Belgium triggers Chinese backlash with port security warning," Politico, October 25, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/ china-fume-accusation-belgium-ports-foreign-affairs-minister-hadja-lahbib/; "Belgian professor warns of Belgium's dependence on China," Belga News Agency, October 5, 2022, https:// www.belganewsagency.eu/belgian-professorwarns-of-belgiums-dependence-on-china; Fu Jing, "Belgium shows its confidence in Belt and Road," China Daily, February 13, 2018, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201802/14/ WS5a8221b0a3106e7dcc13c655.html; Keith Johnson, "Why Is China Buying Up Europe's Ports?," Foreign Policy, February 2, 2018, https:// foreignpolicy.com/2018/02/02/why-is-chinabuying-up-europes-ports/; Julie Wang, "Cosco Pacific to Buy Stake in Terminal," The Wall Street Journal, November 19, 2004, https://www.wsj. com/articles/SB110080426330478209.
- 11 "COSCO Pacific takes 35% stake in terminal of Rotterdam," China Daily, May 13, 2016, https:// www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2016-05/13/ content_25246994.htm; "COSCO launches new operation in the Port of Riga," Safety4Sea. com, February 8, 2018, https://safety4sea.com/ cosco-launches-new-operation-in-the-port-ofriga/; "China dominates container transport to Port of Rotterdam," Centraal Bureau voor de Statistiek, Netherlands, September 3, 2015, https://www.cbs.nl/en-gb/news/2015/36/ china-dominates-container-transport-to-port-ofrotterdam.

- 12 Andreas Rinke and Jan Schwartz, "German go-ahead for China's Cosco stake in Hamburg port unleashes protest," Reuters, October 26, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/deals/ german-cabinet-approves-investment-by-chinas-cosco-hamburg-port-terminal-sources-2022-10-26/#:~:text=BERLIN%2C%20Oct%20 26%20(Reuters),protest%20within%20the%20 governing%20coalition.
- **13** Constantine Atlamazoglou, "A quiet US move in the Mediterranean may help put more pressure on Russia, but not everyone in NATO is happy about it," Business Insider, October 17, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/ lifting-cyprus-arms-embargo-could-pressurerussia-but-turkey-unhappy-2022-10; Patrick Kingsley and Ronen Bergman, "Russia Shrinks Forces in Syria, a Factor in Israeli Strategy There," New York Times, October 19, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/19/ world/middleeast/russia-syria-israel-ukraine. html?searchResultPosition=1; Robyn Dixon, "Russia's ally in Libya is battered by defeats. But Moscow has wider goals to expand its influence," Washington Post, June 6, 2020, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/ russia-libya-war-putin/2020/06/05/c3956bf4a109-11ea-be06-af5514ee0385_story.html; Amy Mackinnon, Robbie Gramer, and Jack Detsch, "Russia's Dreams of a Red Sea Naval Base Are Scuttled-for Now," Foreign Policy, July 15, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/07/15/russiasudan-putin-east-africa-port-red-sea-naval-basescuttled/.
- 14 Some estimates go as high as 16 vessels. "Russian Federation – Navy," Janes World Navies, November 28, 2022, <u>https://customer-janes-com.nduezproxy.idm.oclc.org/Janes/ Display/JWNA0127-JWNA;</u> "Russo-Ukrainian Warspotting," Warspotting.net, accessed on October 21, 2022, <u>https://ukr.warspotting.net/</u>.
- 15 Maritime Doctrine of the Russian Federation, July 31, 2022, translated by Anna Davis and Ryan Vest, Russia Maritime Studies Institute, U.S. Naval War College, p. 4, https://dnnlgwick.blob.core.windows.net/ portals/0/NWCDepartments/Russia%20

Maritime%20Studies%20Institute/20220731_ ENG_RUS_Maritime_Doctrine_FINALtxt. pdf?sv=2017-04-17&sr=b&si=DNNFileManager-Policy&sig=2zUFSaTUSPcOpQDBk%2FuCtVnb%2FDoy06Cbh0EI5tGpI2Y%3D.

- 16 "Russian Federation Navy," Jane's World Navies, November 28, 2022, <u>https://customer-janes-com.nduezproxy.idm.oclc.org/Janes/</u> <u>Display/JWNA0127-JWNA</u>.
- **17** Jeremy Bender, "This graphic shows how tiny the Russian Navy is compared to the former Soviet fleet," Business Insider, March 2, 2016, https://www.businessinsider.in/Thisgraphic-shows-how-tiny-the-Russian-Navy-iscompared-to-the-former-Soviet-fleet/articleshow/51231763.cms; Kyle Mizokami, "Tugboat Endures a Stomach-Churning Ride While Pulling a Russian Aircraft Carrier," Popular Mechanics, November 10, 2015, https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a18141/ towing-admiral-kuznetsov-video-tugboat/; "What really happened to Russia's 'unsinkable' sub," The Guardian, August 4, 2001, https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2001/aug/05/ kursk.russia; Dave Majumdar, "Why the U.S. Navy Fears Russian and Chinese Submarines," The National Interest, May 23, 2017, https:// nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/why-the-usnavy-fears-russian-chinese-submarines-20800.
- 18 Kathleen H. Hicks et al, "Undersea Warfare in Northern Europe," (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2016), 2; Ihor Kabanenko, "Russian 'Hybrid War' Tactics at Sea: Targeting Underwater Communications Cables," *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 15, no. 10 (2018), https://jamestown.org/program/russian-hybrid-war-tactics-sea-targeting-underwater-communications-cables/?mc_cid=7f545b546f&mc_ eid=a287832eef.
- 19 Joanna Plucinska, "Nord Stream gas 'sabotage': who's being blamed and why?," Reuters, October 6, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/</u> <u>europe/qa-nord-stream-gas-sabotage-whos-being-blamed-why-2022-09-30/</u>.

- 20 Samuel Bendett, Richard Connolly, Jeffrey Edmonds, Andrea Kendall-Taylor, and Michael Kofman, "Assessing Russian State Capacity to Develop and Deploy Advanced Military Technology," (Washington, DC: Center for New American Security, October 2022), https:// www.cnas.org/publications/reports/assessing-russian-state-capacity-to-develop-and-deploy-advanced-military-technology; H.I. Sutton, "Russia's Growing Secret Submarine Fleet Key to Moscow's Undersea Future," USNI News, November 30, 2021, https://news.usni. org/2021/11/30/russia-growing-secret-submarine-fleet-key-to-moscows-undersea-future.
- 21 Stephen Erlanger, "Spotting the Fault Lines in NATO's United Front," *The New York Times*, June 27, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2022/06/27/world/europe/nato-summitmadrid-ukraine.html</u>; Joshua Tallis, "NATO's Maritime Vigilance: Optimizing the Standing Naval Force for the Future," *War on the Rocks*, December 15, 2022, <u>https://warontherocks.</u> <u>com/2022/12/natos-maritime-vigilance-optimizing-the-standing-naval-force-for-the-future/.</u>
- 22 "Five Allied Carrier Strike Groups Patrol Waters in NATO's Area of Operations," NATO, November 17, 2022, <u>https://shape.nato.int/news-archive/2022/five-allied-carrier-strike-groups-patrol-alliance-waters#:~:text=Nov%20 17%202022-,Five%20Allied%20Carrier%20 Strike%20Groups%20patrol%20waters%20in%20NATO's%20area,of%20their%20regularly%20scheduled%20activities.</u>
- 23 Robin Häggblom, "Finnish Navy Kicks Off Freezing Winds 22 Annual Exercise," Naval News, November 25, 2022, <u>https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2022/11/finnish-navykicks-off-freezing-winds-22-annual-exercise/</u>.
- 24 "Relations with Asia-Pacific partners," NATO, July 12, 2022, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/</u> <u>natohq/topics_183254.htm</u>.
- 25 Stefania Benaglia, Fanny Sauvignon, and Rosanna Fanni, "Why Japan could be the key to the EU's Indo-Pacific ambitions," Center for European Policy Studies, November 21, 2022, https://www.ceps.eu/why-japan-could-be-the-

key-to-the-eus-indo-pacific-ambitions/#:~:text=Together%2C%20Japan%20and%20the%20 EU,transition%20to%20improved%20public%20services.

- 26 Xavier Vavasseur, "France Unveils New Seabed Warfare Strategy," Naval News, February 16, 2022, <u>https://www.navalnews.com/navalnews/2022/02/france-unveils-new-seabed-warfare-strategy/;</u> "New maritime security strategy to target latest physical and cyber threats," GOV.UK, August 15, 2022, <u>https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/new-maritime-security-strategy-to-target-latest-physical-and-cyber-threats</u>.
- 27 Vilius Petkauskas, "Issues with European subsea cables impact global internet connectivity," Cybernews, October 20, 2022, <u>https:// cybernews.com/news/european-subsea-cables-cuts/</u>; Vavasseur, "France Unveils," Naval News, February 16, 2022.
- 28 Alan Mauldin, "Cutting off Europe? A Look at How the Continent Connects to the World," TeleGeography, October 13, 2022, <u>https://blog.</u> <u>telegeography.com/cutting-off-europe-a-look-at-how-the-continent-connects-to-the-world</u>.
- 29 Marianne Péron-Doise and Christian Wirth, "The European Union's Conceptualization of Maritime Security," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 4, 2022, https://amti.csis.org/the-euro-pean-unions-conceptualization-of-maritime-se-curity/; Denis Loctier, "Europe's coast guards are preparing for the worst-case scenarios to ensure the best outcomes," Euronews, September 28, 2022, https://www.euronews.com/green/2022/09/27/coastex-22-preparing-the-worst-scenarios-to-ensure-the-best-out-comes.
- **30** "World needs \$94 trillion spent on infrastructure by 2040: Report," Reuters, July 25, 2017, <u>https://</u> www.reuters.com/article/us-global-infrastructure-report/world-needs-94-trillion-spent-on-infrastructure-by-2040-report-idUSKBN1AA1A3.

- 31 Matthew P. Goodman and Jonathan Hillman, "The G7's New Global Infrastructure Initiative," Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 15, 2021, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/g7s-new-global-infrastructure-initiative</u>.
- 32 David L. Fogel, "I helped defend against China's economic hybrid war. Here's how the US can respond," Hybrid Conflict Project, Atlantic Council, April 25, 2022, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/i-helped-defend-against-chinas-economic-hybrid-war-heres-how-the-us-can-respond/</u>.
- **33** See also "Regulation (EU) 2019/452 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 March 2019 establishing a framework for the screening of foreign direct investments into the Union," PE/72/2018/REV/1, European Parliament, March 19, 2019; "Regulation on distortive foreign subsidies," Legislative Train

Schedule, European Parliament, November 20, 2022. Allison Carragher, "Hard Cash and Soft Power: When Chinese Firms Win EU Contracts," (Brussels: Carnegie Europe, November 2022), https://carnegieeurope.eu/2022/11/21/hard-cash-and-soft-power-when-chinese-firms-win-eu-contracts-pub-88343; Jorge Valero and John Follain, "EU's 'Global Gateway' Infrastructure Push Offers Counter to China's 'Belt and Road'," *Bloomberg*, November 21, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-11-30/eu-eyes-300-billion-euro-infrastruc-ture-push-to-challenge-china#xj4y7vzkg.

34 Hans Binnendijk and Daniel S. Hamilton, "Face it, NATO: The North Atlantic and Indo-Pacific are linked," Defense News, June 21, 2021, <u>https:// www.defensenews.com/opinion/commentary/2022/06/21/face-it-nato-the-north-atlanticand-indo-pacific-are-linked/.</u>

About the author

Geoffrey F. Gresh is a professor of international security studies at National Defense University in Washington, DC. He is the author of *To Rule Eurasia's Waves: The New Great Power Competition at Sea* and *Gulf Security and the U.S. Military: Regime Survival and the Politics of Basing.*

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Andrew Yeo and Isaac Kardon for the opportunity to participate in the "Great Power Competition and Overseas Basing" project workshop. He would also like to thank Lori Merritt for editing and Rachel Slattery for layout.

Disclaimer

The views expressed here are those of the author alone and do not represent the U.S. government, the Department of Defense, or National Defense University.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.